City Council Minutes 

Monday, March 11, 2013


President Waddick called the regular meeting of the Waltham City Council to order at 8:00 P.M.  City Clerk Rosario C. Malone called the roll. Present at roll call were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Stanley, Vizard and Waddick. (13)

The Clerk read the Council Prayer, and then the President led the City Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councillor Curtin requested a moment of silence for our men and women in the armed services serving around the world. A moment of silence was observed.

Councillor LeBlanc requested a moment of silence for Jerry Lyons. 

Councillor Doucette  moved to take a resolution out of order. On a voice vote, the motion was approved. Councillor Doucette  presented a resolution commending the organizers of the Race Around Waltham for all their hard work. Councillor Doucette moved to hear from an off council member, Mr. Irving. On a voice vote,  the motion was approved. Councillor Doucette moved to suspend the rules and act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Doucette  moved to adopt the resolution. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

Councillor Curtin  moved to accept the minutes from February 25, 2013. On a voice vote, the minutes were accepted. 
The Clerk read Rule 29 A 
Public Hearing – Street

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from the residents of Christopher Road.The residents petition the Waltham City Council for permission to replace the existing water main on Christopher Road with a new 8” diameter pipe connected to each property curb box and to further loop the water main via an existing easement to Melody Lane.  Betterments to be assessed. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Guy Serge, 29 Christopher Road, Ron Farko, 55 Christopher Road, Yili Cao, 74 Christopher Road and Vahe Kouyoumjian, 69 Christopher Road. Standing in favor were thirteen (13). No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Darcy as Ward Councillor stated that the Mayor had included the project in the CIP Budget. Councillor Stanley  reminded Councillor Darcy that the CIP was only a plan since no funding had been requested. Councillor LeBlanc directed her question about the assessment of betterments to off council member Mr. Fanara. Councillor LeBlanc was concerned if betterments were ever assessed to the residents already connected to the City’s sewer lines. Councillor Darcy requested that the City Engineer attend the Public Works Committee meeting on March 18, 2013. At that time, the Committee would have several questions regarding the project. On a voice vote, the request was approved.  Councillor Tarallo had concerns about the easements. Councillor Tarallo also requested that the Law Department advise the City Council  of the process to accomplish any taking for easements. Councillor LeBlanc requested that title searches be done. On a voice vote, the request was approved.

Councillor Darcy had the following requests 1. Provide any additional history of the utilities of Christopher Road.  2. Answer whether or not the city of Cambridge will be assessed betterments for their frontage? 3. Answer how would betterments be assessed to the residents if just looping were to be done within the proposed easement instead of full replacement of water pipes. Would all residents of Melody and Christopher Road be assessed betterments?
4. Confirm that the proposed city’s water easement be located at the site of the prior developer’s easement (at the end of the cul-de-sac), not the location of the current sewer easement (halfway down Christopher). Would the city need a taking for the proposed easement. On a voice vote, the requests were approved. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the petition to the Public Works Committee. 


Public Hearing – Street 

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from 
the residents of Christopher Road. The residents petition the Waltham City Council for permission to extend the sewer line on the south end of Christopher Road Christopher Road to provide sewer line access to all of the properties on Christopher Road.  Betterments to be assessed. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Guy Serge, 29 Christopher Road, Santo Fanara, 21 Christopher Road, Ron Farko, 55 Christopher Road, Yili Cao, 74 Christopher Road and Vahe Kouyoumjian, 69 Christopher Road. Standing in favor were sixteen (16). No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Darcy as Ward Councillor had a request. Confirm that only the 3 currently non-sewer residents on Christopher (at the end of the cul-de-sac) would have betterments assessed for any sewer extension, regardless of whether the sewer has to be extended across a property that already has sewer. On a voice vote, the request was adopted. Councillor Curtin inquired if the water line was looped. Councillor Curtin requested confirmation from the City Engineer if it was loop or not. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the petition to the Public Works Committee. Councillor Rourke announced that the Public Works Committee would be addressing the two petitions on March 18, 2013 at 6:30 PM in the Henry Hoover Committee Room. 
. 


Special Permit

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from 
Northland Moody Street LLC, as Petitioner; and Northland One Moody Realty, LLC as owner of One Moody Street and 702 Main Street; Northland Main Street Realty LLC as owner of 716 Main Street; Northland Moody Street LLC as owner of 55 Moody Street, all with an address of 2150 Washington Street, Newton, Massachusetts 02462 have petition the City Council to grant a special permit for an increase in Floor Area Ratio (FAR) to 1.74 pursuant to § 3.511 and § 3.521 of the Zoning Ordinance.  As part of this intensity of use (FAR) special permit, the Petitioner is also requesting pursuant to § 3.513 that the City Council grant special permits in accordance with the following sections of the Zoning Ordinance:

· § 3.4 Table of Uses, § 3.225, § 3.512 and § 3.635 – to allow up to three (3) temporary (during construction) drive-thru lanes and up to four (4) permanent drive-thru lanes for bank use;

· § 3.4 Table of Uses, footnote (1) – to allow both commercial and residential uses on the first floor;

· § 3.4 Table of Uses, footnote (1) – to allow multiple residential and non-residential buildings on the same lot;

· § 4.11 Table of Dimensional Regulations, footnote 4.12 (12) - to allow an increase in the number of units per acre to 59.80;

· § 4.231 – to allow the entrance and/or exit of the structured parking to be located within 200 feet of a church;

· § 5.91 – to allow the loading areas to be located as shown on the plans filed in this matter.

The premises are shown in the “Atlas City of Waltham, Massachusetts” as follows:

· One Moody Street and 702 Main Street being shown as Atlas: Page 60, Block 16, Lot 7;

· 716 Main Street being shown as Atlas: Page 60, Block 16, Lot 4;

· 55 Moody Street being shown as Atlas: Page 60, Block 16, Lot 14.

The above properties are located in a Business C Zoning District and partially in the Riverfront Overlay District. President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Robert E. Connors, attorney for the petitioner 6 Lexington Street, Waltham, Paul Pavone, Local Unions, 681 Main Street, Waltham, Fred Kimberk, 681 Main Street, Waltham, Richard Scale, Union Representative, Waltham and John Peacock, Waltham Chamber of Commerence. Standing in favor were forty-three (43). No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Marchese, as ward Councillor had several questions. He inquired on the number of units for residents. The response was 231 to 269.  Councillor Marchese requested that details on the retail plans be supplied to the Council. Councillor Marchese requested a report from the Historical Society be furnished to the Council. Councillor Marchese inquired if there would be the possibility of parking for the Waltham Library? The response was it would be considered. Councillor Rourke had concerns about the parking. Councillor Tarallo had traffic impact concerns. Councillor Tarallo inquired if the petitioner would be opposed to a peer study on traffic. Attorney Connors understood it might be necessary. Councillor LeBlanc inquired on the number of units and if parking for the Library would be possible. Councillor Stanley  thanked Attorney Connors for the power point program. Councillor Romard had concerns about what heat would be used. Councillor Brasco  inquired about the telecommunications equipment presently at the location and if there were plans to keep it.  Councillor Curtin requested that deliveries be made only at certain hours. Councillor Darcy asked for a landscape plan and Bike lanes. Councillor McMenimen had concerns about parking. Councillor Romard inquired if there would be a need for liquored licenses.  
President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the special permit application to the Ordinances and Rules Committee.

Communications from the Mayor

The Clerk read the following communications from the Mayor and each, in turn, was referred.
1. Respectfully request the acceptance of two separate grants from the Massachusetts Emergency Management Agency (MEMA). The first grant is the F FY2013 HMEP grant in the amount of $2,043.00. The second grant is the FFY 2011 EMPG grant in the amount of $27,500.00. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

2. Respectfully request authorization to accept on behalf of the City all restrictive covenants and deed restrictions required by the federal HOME program and the Community Development Block Grant Program to be obtained by the City as part of all loans and / or grants pursuant to said programs.

Referred to the Committee of the Whole

3. Respectfully request that the following account transfers be made to cover operating expenses for the remainder of the fiscal year:


1. 
From  #610-450-5100-5111- (Water Admin – FT Salary)


    
To:      #610-454-5400-5543 (Water Meter and Parts)


     
Amount $7,000.00 

These requests will fund additional purchase of meters and meter parts through the end of the fiscal year to continue replacing non-functioning water meters and the installation of meters in new homes and buildings.


2. 
From # 610-450-5100-5111 (Water Admin – FT Salary)


   
To 610-452-5100-5131 (Water Operations / Maintenances –Overtime)



Amount $18,000.00

Additional funds for water operations overtime is needed due to a high number of emergency responses from working crew. Funds are available for transfer from Water Administration Salary account as some positions that were budgeted as of July 1, 2012 were not filed until later in the fiscal year. 


3.
From # 600-440-5400-5690 (MWRA Sewer Assessment)



To # 600-440-5100-5131 sewer Operations / Maintenance – Overtime)



Amount $48,000.00

Referred to the Finance Committee 

4. Respectfully request a transfer of capital improvements funds for the following two carpet replacements projects.


From # 310-192-2006-6261
Building Renovations – 25 Lexington St

To # 310-192-2006-6242-01
Building renovations – Government Center (carpet)

Amount $10,000.00

These funds will be used to replace the carpet at the Government Center Building. 

From # 310-192-2006-6261
Building Renovations – 25 Lexington Street


To # 310-192-2006-6268
Building Renovations – Senior Center (carpet)


Amount $18,000.00

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee 

5. Respectfully request the acceptance of a grant through the Executive Office of the Public Safety and Security State 911 Department in the amount of $ 152,176. for the State 911 Department Support and Incentive Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) Grant FY2013. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

6.  Respectfully request acceptance of a grant from the Executive Office of Public Safety and Security’s Highway Safety Division (EOPSS/HSD) in the amount of $ 9,875.28 for FFY2013 Underage Alcohol Enforcement Grant Program. 

and 

Respectfully request an appropriation in the amount of $ 2,496.78 from Unreserved Fund Balance to account # 001-210-5400-5392-20 Police Underage Alcohol Enforcement Program.

Referred to the Finance Committee 

7. Respectfully request approval of the following financing plan for the purchase and installation of a chiller for the A/C systems at Waltham High School in the amount of 

$ 262,900.00.

Referred to the Long Term Debt Committee

8. Respectfully request approval of the attachment Statement of Interest on behalf of the Waltham School Department to the Massachusetts School Building Authority. 

Referred to the Committee of the Whole

Late File Communication 

Councillor Doucette recused himself due to a conflict of interest. Councillor Curtin moved to accept the late file communication. On a voice vote, the late file communication was accepted. 

Respectfully request acceptance of a gift from Councillor Kenneth Doucette to “Skate and Scoot” Room at the Waltham Community Center. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

New Business

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. 

Boston Properties petitions the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit until April 30, 2013 for property located at 470, 486, and 504 Totten Pond Road. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard, By a 12 to 0 vote, the time extension was granted. Order # 31880

Councillor Tarallo moved to accept the following late file time extensions. On a voice vote the late files were accepted. 

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. 

That 200 Moody Street, LLC be granted permission by the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit with mutual agreement until April 30, 2013 for property located at 200 Moody Street. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard, By a 12 to 0 vote, the time extension was granted. Order # 31881

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. 

Waltham Ventures, LLC, 119 Bare Hill Road, Boxford, MA   and Panera, LLC, 3630 South Geyer Road, Sunset Hills, MO is granted by the City Council an extension of time to act on a special permit with mutual agreement for properties located at 1030 Main Street until April 30, 2013. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard, By a 12 to 0 vote, the time extension was granted. Order # 31882

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. 

Waltham Ventures, LLC, 119 Bare Hill Road, Boxford, MA  01921 and Mass Burgers Waltham, LLC d/b/a Five Guys Hamburgers & Fries, 211 Main Street, Natick, MA is requesting permission by the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit with mutual agreement for properties located at 1030 Main Street until April 30, 2013. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard, By a 12 to 0 vote, the time extension was granted. Order # 31883

Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the time extension without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. 

Waltham Ventures, LLC, 119 Bare Hill Road, Boxford, MA  01921 and Chipotle Mexican Grill of Colorado, LLC petitions for permission by the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit with mutual agreement for properties located at 1030 Main Street until April 30, 2013. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, LeBlanc, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard, By a 12 to 0 vote, the time extension was granted. Order # 31884

Resolutions

Resolution presented by Councillor Marchese regarding turning off your lights for one hour on March 23, 2013. Councillor Marchese moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

Resolution presented by Councillors Doucette and Waddick commending Frank Joyce, Lisa Cerci, John Battaglino and Connie Braceland for receiving Waltham Heroes Awards. Councillor Doucette moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

Committee Reports

Licenses and Franchises Committee

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewals for the Lodgings House Licenses for Brandeis University,  Ridgewood, The Village, East Quad, Rosenthal Dorms, Massell Qua,  Castle Schwartz, North Quad,  be granted. 

Councillor Marchese moved  the action of the committee be the action of the City. On a voice vote, the licenses were approved. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the Renewal Class II Motor Vehicles for Waltham Towing 379 Crescent St. be granted   

Councillor Marchese  moved the action of the committee be the action of the City On a voice vote,  the renewals of the Class II Motor Vehicles Licenses was granted. 

Public Works Committee

The Public Works Committee recommended that Paul Naughton, 89 Arcadia Avenue, 91 Arcadia Avenue, LLC and Dave Chagnon, 21 Juniper Hill Road,  be granted permission by  the City Council to open Arcadia Avenue in front of lot # 82 now known as 91 Arcadia Avenue to install water and sewer hook up for a new home in accordance with Section 17-25 and Section 17-8 of the General Ordinances of the City with conditions. Complete text on file. 
Councillor Rourke moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. 
On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31879

Ordinances and Rules Committee

The Ordinances and Rules Committee recommended that zoning amendments for Larchmont Avenue and 11 R Lincoln Street be given a first reading.

Councillor Tarallo moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice voter,  the Zoning Amendment was given a first reading. 

Councillor Darcy moved to adjourn. On a voice vote, the City Council adjourned at 11:15 PM. 
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